
                                                       

 

April 2019 

Newsletter of Fairlington Glen 

The Glen Echo 

The Glen Echo  is published month-

ly.  Our editor is always looking for 

ideas or input.  If you have some-

thing to put in the newsletter, please 

e-mail Jay Yianilos at                   

jasonyianilos@yahoo.com. 

The Glen Echo is published online each month on the Glen’s web-

site, at https://www.fairlingtonglen.com.  

To be notified by e-mail when the latest edition is published, with 

a link to the newsletter, give us your e-mail address by signing up 

for Glen Alerts via the Glen’s website.  Your e-mail address will 

be used only for official Glen business.   

Glen Launches New Website  

Fairlington Glen co-owners and residents should be proud of the Glen’s newly-launched website, https://

www.fairlingtonglen.com.  Make a note.  Bookmark it.  And be sure to visit often.  Our new site, which is 

now active, puts a fresh coat of paint on a site that remains full of a variety of Glen historical information 

and current news/announcements.  The new site remains a valuable resource to all. 

Please join me in thanking the many folks who have volunteered to make this happen, including Ron Pat-

terson, Joey Seich, the Glen Board, and Candace Lewis of Cardinal Management. 

The Glen owes an incredible amount of gratitude to Patterson who, in 1999, launched our first website as a 

volunteer and continued until now to maintain our site on a pro bono basis.  Patterson, a long-time Mews co

-owner, designed, launched, and managed the sites for the six South Fairlington associations.  In late 2018 

he announced that he would be retiring from his post at year’s end, but he has been kind enough to maintain 

our legacy site throughout the transition to the new site.  Learn more about Ron on page 3 of this month’s 

newsletter. 

Court 16’s Seich volunteered to become the Glen’s new webmaster after Patterson announced his upcom-

ing retirement.  She has a vast knowledge of web management, so she is perfect for the job.  Together with 

the Board and Lewis, she started designing our new site, which included a new domain name.  As you can 

imagine, this required a lot of work and a lot of meetings/discussion.  I should note that Joey did this while 

being pregnant with her first child.  Both the baby and the new website arrived in 2019! 

Once again, please be sure to visit https://www.fairlingtonglen.com for our By-Laws, Handbook, Board 

meeting minutes, newsletters, and more.   

Jay Yianilos, Editor 
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News From The Board 

The Fairlington Glen Board of Directors held their monthly mee�ng on 

Tuesday, March 12, 2019.  Here are some of the notes from that 

mee�ng. 

ENVIRONMENTAL UPDATE 

Trent Zivkovich, the Glen’s environmental a'orney with Whiteford Tay-

lor & Preston, addressed the latest in the ongoing situa�on regarding 

the chemical contamina�on ma'er.  For an update, please contact Can-

dace Lewis with Cardinal Management. 

APPROVED 

The Board approved a contract with James R. Walls Contrac�ng Company, Inc. in the amount of $7,840 for 

chimney repairs at 4119 S. 36th Street (Court 4). 

The Board approved a contract with NVM Paving and Concrete in the amount of $4,500 for sidewalk repairs 

throughout the Glen. 

The Board approved a $1,000 bonus for onsite staffer Maria Castro to commemorate her 20th anniversary 

as a Glen employee. 

The next monthly Board mee�ng will be on Tuesday, April 9, 2019 at 6:30pm at the Fairlington Communi-

ty Center, located at 3308 S. Stafford Street. 

CRG To Meet; Court 8 Rep S�ll Needed  
The next quarterly mee�ng of the Court Representa�ves Group (CRG) is set 

for Monday, April 29 at 7:00pm at the Fairlington Community Center.  All 

court reps and alternates are encouraged to a'end, as are those interested 

in becoming a court rep.  

We are s�ll in need of one volunteer court rep in Court 8.  Residents of this 

court are asked to consider this call to ac�on to serve your community.  Your 

help is needed!  Those interested may contact Thora Stanwood, the chair of 

the CRG, at thorastanwood@gmail.com.  

Fairlington Glen's CRG serves as the primary communica�on link between co-owners, residents, and the 

Board.  The CRG serves as a forum for interchange and communica�on at the local court level and deals 

with tasks that are best performed on a court-by-court basis.  The CRG is chaired by a co-owner and is com-

prised of a representa�ve and/or alternate (co-owners or renters) from each of the 16 courts.  

Among the CRG's func�ons are to welcome new residents to the court, maintain a contact list with email 

addresses for your court, transmit informa�on from the Board to the court's residents and transmit sugges-

�ons from the court's residents to the Board, check for rules viola�ons, inform residents of and remind 

them of Glen policies, monitor the physical upkeep of the court and report maintenance problems, and no�-

fy the management agent of items requiring immediate ac�on.  
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Webmaster Ron Patterson Retires  
As mentioned on page 1 of this issue, Fairlington Mews co-

owner Ron Patterson, who served as the Glen’s webmaster for 

20 years, has retired.  You may have lived here for many 

years and never known who was maintaining our site, but 

now you’ll know the full scoop. 

Ron served on the committee which helped to secure historic 

designation for Fairlington from the Virginia Landmark Regis-

ter in 1998 and the National Register of Historic Places (by the 

U.S. Department of the Interior) in 1999.  In addition, he was 

the first president of the Fairlington Historical Society and was 

honored with a plaque from the Fairlington Historical Society 
Board of Trustees.  Ron also served as the Mews treasurer 

and co-editor of the Mews newsletter. 

He designed, launched, and managed the South Fairlington 

websites beginning on June 4, 1999.  North Fairlington 

(Fairlington Villages) had its own site. 

Ron said he learned basic web design while he worked for the Federal Government 

and used his knowledge to design the first Fairlington Historic District website in 1999.  

Ron admitted that he learned basic web skills while on the job -  “much to the chagrin 

of my managers since it was not in my job description.”   

“Having no training in web design, I had to teach myself coding, internet protocols, 

photography for the net, and a lot more,” he said.  He didn’t have state-of-the-art 

computer equipment in 1999, so he had to secure and learn software & updated 

equipment, and continued to do so for the past 20 years...all while serving the com-

munity as a volunteer. 

Ron retired from the government in 2002, and in 2003 he served as the production 

manager for the 60th Anniversary Edition of the book “Fairlington at 50:  May 1943-

May 1993.”  The original edition was published by Glen resident Catherine Fellows in 

1993.  For the anniversary issue, Ron and his partner Tom Corbin had to type the 

complete text from the previous edition because there were no computer files for that 

first publication. 

As you can tell, Ron has been fully committed to the Fairlington Community for quite 

some time through countless hours of volunteering. 

The Fairlington Glen Board of Directors chose to honor Ron with a monetary gift of 

thanks for his service to the Glen’s website. 

Please join the Board and the community with a big THANK YOU to Ron Patterson! 

 

 

    

Long-time Fairlington volunteer 

Ron Patterson. 
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Professional Landscapers Beautify The Glen    

Maintaining common areas in the Glen is one of the Board’s most basic re-

sponsibilities.  To fulfill that responsibility, the Board has contracted with 

Environmental Enhancements (EE) to be our professional landscaping 

company.  Fred Peratt and his staff are working on a three-year contract 

with the Glen to help beautify our wonderful neighborhood.    

On page 5 of this month’s Glen Echo you’ll find a chart that Fred provided 

for us to detail EE’s services to the Glen for 2019.  We’ve all seen the land-

scape crews in our courts and heard the whirl of their mowers and leaf 

blowers, but if you’ll spend a few moments glancing at the chart you’ll have a better appreciation 

for what EE provides to us on an annual basis.    

It takes more than a green thumb to maintain attractive and functional landscaping.  Our contrac-

tor employs a professional staff and trained labor crews to help keep the Glen and its curb appeal 

looking great.    

Landscaping is very important to the community’s quality of life, its image, its value, and even its 

resale value.  In fact, it’s a long-term investment in our community.  Maintaining it can be expen-

sive, but it’s well worth it. 

Volunteers Needed For Spring Clean Up   

Winter is finally over...we think.  Frigid temps, snow & ice, soaking rains, and 

those cold, gusty winds should all be behind us for now.  And that means it’s 

time for spring cleaning!   

Our landscapers have already been out to clean up leftover leaves and 

downed twigs/branches.  Crews from EE will be laying down mulch through-

out the Glen early this month.  And now it’s our turn to spend two or three 

hours as a group to help the Glen look its spring best.   

The Board and the Landscape Committee are once again teaming up for another Spring Clean Up 

Day on Saturday, May 4.  Volunteers are needed to spend some time cleaning up our perimeter 

areas along the interior and exterior fence lines on King Street and Quaker Lane and helping to 

remove ivy from many of our common area trees, especially along the perimeter.  Both adults and 

children are welcome to join.  This is a great opportunity to meet your fellow neighbors, make new 

friends, and pitch in to help make the Glen’s landscape even more beautiful.   

To join the group of volunteers, please email glenlandscaping@gmail.com.  Then plan to meet at 

9:00am on Saturday, May 4 at the entrance to the pool.  We ask that you bring your own garden-

ing gloves and/or tools, but we’ll provide trash bags, safety vests, and any additional tools neces-

sary.  A team of volunteers should be able to get the work done in time to enjoy snacks back at 

the maintenance facility.  

It’s one day.  Two or three hours total.  Your community needs you.  Please volunteer to help!  
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Landscape Seeks More Volunteers 
Last month, Barbara Dean resigned as co-chair of the Glen’s Landscape Com-
mittee.  Our thanks to Barbara for serving on Landscape for several years and 
doing such a great job. That leaves co-chair Zack Parsons to assume the chair 
of the committee moving forward. 

In addition to the May 4 Spring Clean Up Day mentioned on page 4, Zack is 
looking for additional volunteers to join the committee.  You don’t have to 
have a green thumb, but any knowledge of trees, plants, gardening, etc. is 
helpful.  For more information, please email Zack at glenlandscap-
ing@gmail.com. 

B Building Hallway Redecoration Group To Meet 
The Glen’s newly-formed B Building Hallway Redecoration 
Committee will meet on Wednesday, April 10 at 7:00pm at 
the Fairlington Community Center, located at 3308 S. Staf-
ford Street.  

Committee chair Jay Yianilos reports that the group is gath-
ering ideas from other B Buildings throughout Fairlington and 
consulting with a Glen resident who is an interior designer.  
Volunteers have identified paint, carpeting, flooring, lighting 

and new light fixtures, and repairs to front doors as the priorities.   

The Board formed the committee in January 2019 and tasked the group with generating ideas for 
updating/redecorating the common area spaces of the Glen’s 23 B Buildings. 

Pool Committee Is Gearing Up For Summer 
Pool Committee Chair Monica Wiedemann reported at the March 12, 2019 
Board meeting that her group is already preparing for the upcoming pool 
season. 

The pool hours will be the same as last year, with opening day set for Sat-
urday, May 25 at 10:00am.   

New pool passes for 2019 will be delivered door to door beginning in May. 
The 2018 purple passes have expired and are no longer valid for pool entry 
this year.  

A new foosball table and a duck ramp have been purchased for the pool.  The duck ramp will be 
installed by our onsite crew once the pool cover is removed.   

Finally, the Fairlington FINS have submitted their annual request to use our pool for the week of 
July 22.  The Board unanimously approved their proposal granting the FINS the use of the lap lane 
and one additional lane for swim practice Monday-Thursday from 3:30 to 5:30pm that week AND 
then the entire pool from 6:00 to 7:00pm on Friday of that week for their swim meet. 
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Patio Trees Are a Co-owner Responsibility 
Patio trees, along with other trees throughout the Glen, beautify our neigh-
borhood.  They provide shade for humans, homes for birds, and contribute 
to a healthy environment. 

However, please remember that patio trees are the responsibility of the co-
owner to maintain, including trimming and removal when appropriate.  
Branches should not touch roofs, gutters, buildings, or interfere with other 
common elements such as tennis courts.  Trunks and roots should not in-
trude into your neighbor’s yard or common elements or even push against 
fences.  If they do, you will be required to remove them at your expense.  

When planting new trees in patios, we urge you to consider small trees whose eventual size is 
scaled for small areas like our patios rather than mighty oaks or maples that are better suited for 
more open areas.  Some trees appropriate for patios include:  

Deciduous Magnolia 

Star or Gem Magnolia 

Eastern Redbud (many color varieties) 

Serviceberry 

Mountain Laurel (can be grown as small tree) 

Crepe Myrtle 

Red Spruce 

Plum 

River Birch 

Kousa Dogwood 

Bald Cypress 

Styrax 

Japanese Maple 

You Can Help to Save Our Fences 
  
You can help to save our fences by simply maintaining the interior of your patio fence.  Here 
are two ways you can make our fences last longer: 
  

1. Remove vines from the fences.  The Glen does not allow vines on patio fences because 
they degrade the wood. 
  
2. Remove any leaves, dirt, low-lying plants, and debris from the bottom of your 
fence.  This will facilitate drainage and thereby reduce wood rot and slat warping.  

  
The Glen’s patio fences will be quite costly and inconvenient to residents to replace, so we need to 
make them last as long as possible.  
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It’s Tax Time Again 

Tax season is here, and if you haven’t already filed your federal and/or state tax re-

turns yet, please remember that the deadline to file is April 15 for federal returns and 

May 1 for Virginia returns. 

If you’re due a federal refund, you can start checking on the status of your return us-

ing the “Where’s My Refund?” online tool on www.irs.gov.  You can check once per 

day about 24 hours aMer the IRS receives your e-filed return or four weeks aMer mail-

ing a paper return.  The tool has a tracker that displays progress through three phases:  

1) Return Received, 2) Refund Approved, and 3) Refund Sent.  All that is needed to use “Where’s My Re-

fund?” is the taxpayer’s Social Security number, tax filing status (such as single, married, head of household), 

and the exact amount of the refund claimed on the return. 

“Where’s My Refund?” is updated no more than once every 24 hours, and usually that’s overnight, so 

there’s no need to check the status more than once per day. 

Fairlington Farmers Market Reopens Next Month  

The 2019 season of the Fairlington Farmers Market kicks off on Sunday, May 5.  

Get ready for the fiMh season of our neighborhood farmers market offering 

great foods from new and returning vendors and occasional pop-up vendors.   

You can buy fresh produce, grass fed meats, fresh eggs, cheeses, baked goods, 

flowers, prepared foods, coffee, hot breakfast sandwiches, and more.   

The market will be open every Sunday through November 17 from 9:00am to 

1:00pm at the rear side of the Fairlington Community Center.  Fairlington resi-

dents are encouraged to walk to the market.   

For more informa�on, visit www.fairlingtonfarmersmarket.org.  And remember that volunteers are always 

needed at the market.  

Help Wanted - Lifeguards Needed   

Atlan�c Pool Service, Inc., the Glen’s pool contractor, is now hiring lifeguards for 

summer employment.   

They are looking for cer�fied lifeguards and pool operators to work in the Fairling-

ton area this summer.  We haven’t had a Glen teenager working at our pool in a few 

years.  If your son or daughter, or perhaps someone you know in Fairlington or near-

by, is qualified, please have them contact Atlan�c.   

For applica�ons and more informa�on, call 703-941-1000 or email atlan�cpoolinc@aol.com.  Or visit Atlan-

�c online at www.atlan�cpoolservice.net.  
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6th Annual Fairlington 5K Is April 27  
Get ready for the 6th Annual Fairlington 5K Run & Walk 

on Saturday, April 27. 

This family-friendly event will again be hosted by Abing-

don Elementary School and the Fairlington Citizens Asso-

ciation (FCA) to promote health & physical fitness AND to 

raise money and awareness for Ellie McGinn, a 10-year-

old Fairlington Arbor resident who was diagnosed in 2011 

with a rare degenerative brain and spinal cord mitochon-

drial disease for which there is no known cure.  The dis-

ease slowly robs children of their ability to walk, then 

stand, and then to coordinate all motor skills.    

Participants can take part in the 1K Walk & Fun Run or 5K 

(3.1 miles) through Fairlington.  Part of the 5K course 

even comes through the Glen.  If you can’t participate, 

perhaps you can help cheer on the runners and walkers.   

Registration rates for the 5K will be $35 for adults, $20 for kids 6-16, and FREE for 

children 5 and under.  Costs for the 1K Walk & Fun Run are $15 for adults, $12 for 

kids 6-16, and FREE for children 5 and under.  Participants will receive t-shirts. 

Packet pick up will be Friday, April 26 from 3:00 to 6:00pm at Abingdon Elementary 

School at 3035 S. Abingdon Street.    

Please note that during the event many streets throughout Fairlington will 

be closed to traffic for up to 60 to 90 minutes.  These are rolling road clo-

sures, so after the race goes by, that portion of the road will open back up.  

Road closures begin at 8:00am and, pending delays, should be open by 

9:30am.  Part of this race comes through the Glen, so plan accordingly!  

If you’re not participating, grab your coffee and head outside to cheer on the runners 

and walkers.  For more information, please visit www.fairlington5K.com. 

And Don’t Miss The Silent Auction  
A silent auction on Friday, April 5 from 6:00 to 8:00pm at the Fairlington Villages 

Community Center, 3005 S. Abingdon Street, will help to raise funds for “A Cure For 

Ellie” and reading & physical fitness programs at Abingdon Elementary School.   

Silent auction organizers say nearly 100 items and services donated by local vendors 

will up for grabs to the highest bidder.  Doors will open at 6:00pm, and the bidding 

will start at 6:30pm.  Light snacks and beverages will be available.  

The Fairlington 5K road course passes 

through the Glen  on April 27 
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Proposed Real Estate Property Tax Increase  
A public hearing on Arlington County’s proposed real estate property tax in-

crease is scheduled for Thursday, April 4 at 7:00pm at the Ellen M. Bozman 

Government Center, located at 2100 Clarendon Blvd.  Arlington County pro-

poses to increase property tax levies. 

1.  Assessment Increase - Total assessed value of real property, excluding 

additional assessments due to new construction or improvements to property, 

exceeds last year’s total assessed value of real property by 2.7% 

2.  Lowered Rate Necessary To Offset Increased Assessment - The tax rate which would levy 

the same amount of real estate tax as last year, when multiplied by the new total assessed value 

of real estate with the exclusions mentioned above, would be $0.967 per $100 of assessed value.  

This rate will be known as the “lowered tax rate.” 

3.  Effective Rate Increase - Arlington County proposes to adopt a tax rate of $1.0205 per $100 

of assessed value.  The difference between the lowered tax rate and the proposed rate would be 

$0.0535 per $100, or 5.5%.  This difference will be known as the “effective tax rate increase.”  In-

dividual property taxes may, however, increase at a percentage greater than or less than the 

above percentage. 

4.  Proposed Total Budget Increase - Based on proposed real property tax rate and changes in 

other revenues, the total budget of Arlington County will exceed last year’s budget by 5.4%. 

5.  The County also proposes to maintain the real estate tax for properties used for or zoned to 

permit commercial and industrial uses at the current rate of $0.125 per $100.  Revenue from this 

tax is dedicated for transportation initiatives. 

The County also proposes to maintain the sanitary district tax at the current rate of $0.013 per 

$100 of assessed value.  Revenue from this tax is dedicated for the storm water management 

fund.   

Spring Cleaning Reminders 
Now that spring is here, it’s time to begin our annual rite of spring 

cleaning.  Oh joy! 

If you have piles of papers that need to be shredded, please remember 

that on the first Saturday of every month, Arlington County offers free 

paper shredding to County residents from 8:00am to 4:30pm at the 

Solid Waste Bureau’s Earth Products Yard, located at 4300 29th Street South.  You may bring up 

to two boxes or two bags of paper to shred.  To learn what types of paper are accepted, visit 

www.arlingtonva.us and search “paper shredding.”  

You may want to also conduct a spring clean on your social media accounts.  Double check your 

privacy settings on Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and Linked-In.  Consider deleting photos and 

updates that you wish to no longer represent you.  And perhaps this is a good time to change your 

passwords. 
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Arlington E-CARE Spring Recycling Set For May 4  
Arlington County’s  popular biannual Environmental Collection and Re-
cycling Event (E-CARE) is scheduled for Saturday, May 4 from 8:30am 
to 3:00pm - rain or shine.    

Join the efforts at their new location - 1425 N. Quincy Street.  That’s 
across from Washington & Lee High School and the David M. Brown 
Planetarium.    

Be sure to follow these important guidelines:  Bring your ID to verify County residency.  
Materials will only be accepted during the event’s posted hours.  Business & commer-
cial wastes will not be accepted.  Materials should be in their original containers or 
properly labeled.  Leaking containers should be bagged or boxed to prevent spills.  Non
-hazardous refuse materials will not be accepted.  Smoking is not allowed at the drop-
off site.   

Arlington County residents can safely dispose of old or expired 
household hazardous materials (HHM’s) such as automotive 
fluids, batteries, car care products, household cleaners, paint 
products (25-can limit), lawn & garden chemicals, corrosives, 
flammable solvents, and propane gas cylinders. Recycle small 
metal items.  Computers, printers, keyboards, scanners, copi-
ers, cellphones, and TV’s will be collected.  There is a $15 fee 
for each computer monitor and a $20 fee for each TV contain-
ing cathode ray tubes - cash or checks only.  LED or LCD 
monitors and TV’s can be recycled free of charge.  Large 
wooden console TV’s will not be accepted.    

Household devices containing mercury, such as thermostats and thermometers, will be collected.  
Compact fluorescent lights (CFL’s) will be collected on site as well.    

Acceptable small metal items include pots & pans, tools, Venetian blinds, small appliances, and 
metal items fitting in an 11.5-inch by 46-inch opening.    

Bikes For The World will accept serviceable and repairable bicycles to be sent to countries where 
they are needed for basic transportation.  A $10 donation per bike is requested to help with ship-
ping costs.  They will also accept donations of baseball & soccer equipment AND bike parts & ac-
cessories.     

Unaccepted materials at this event include smoke detectors, prescription medications, 
asbestos, Freon, and explosives & ammunition.    

For more details about E-CARE, visit www.arlingtonva.us/recycle or call 703-228-6570.  
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Learn More About Mosquitoes & Ticks  

With warmer weather ahead, we must now start to think about the return of mos-

quitoes and �cks.  In fact, mosquito season in Northern Virginia typically runs from 

May 1 to October 31. 

With that said, the Fairlington Ci�zens Associa�on (FCA), the Virginia Coopera�ve 

Extension, and the Master Gardeners of Northern Virginia (MGNV) are co-

sponsoring a presenta�on on Tuesday, April 9 at 7:00pm at the Fairlington Commu-

nity Center, 3308 S. Stafford Street, room 118. 

Master Gardener Joan McIntyre, who is also MGNV President, will talk about mi�ga�ng mosquitoes and 

�cks in an environmentally safe manner.  She will teach you ways to enjoy the outdoors this spring and sum-

mer by protec�ng yourself, your family, and your yard from mosquitoes and �cks without using chemicals. 

AMer the presenta�on, McIntyre will be available to answer your ques�ons.  For more informa�on, please 

call the Virginia Coopera�ve Extension office at 703-228-6414. 

Street Sweeping Season Is Underway  

Arlington County’s annual street sweeping season begins this month and con�nues through October.  Street 

sweeping removes accumulated debris and pollutants, such as sand, salt, metals, petroleum products, and 

bacteria, before they wash into streams, the Potomac River, and the Chesapeake Bay.    

The County es�mates that 814 lane miles are swept countywide.  The County has divided Arlington’s 59 civic 

associa�ons into 11 street sweeping zones, and Fairlington falls into zone 2.  Our next three scheduled 

street sweeping dates are April 9, May 7, and June 11.  

Street sweeping occurs between 7:30am and 3:00pm.  Arlington County asks residents who have parked on 

County streets to move their cars from the streets on street sweeping days so that the street sweepers can 

provide more effec�ve sweeping.  

Arlington Begins Spring Cleaning For Water Pipes 

From now through May 6, Arlington’s safe and dependable drinking water may taste slightly 

different as the regional supply system undergoes its annual spring cleaning.  Crews at the 

Washington Aqueduct have begun the temporary disinfectant switch from chloramine to chlo-

rine.   

The annual switch is part of a rou�ne program to clean and maintain the drinking water sys-

tem.  During the cleaning, Arlington’s Water, Sewer, and Streets Bureau con�nually monitors the output for 

safe chlorine levels as well as conducts system-wide flushing to enhance water quality.  Running cold tap 

water for about two minutes, using water filters, and leUng water sit in a container in the refrigerator are 

generally effec�ve for removing chlorine taste and odor. 
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Arlington Home Show & Garden Expo 
Arlington’s signature home remodeling event returns on 

Saturday, April 27 from 10:00am to 4:00pm at Kenmore 

Middle School, 200 S. Carlin Springs Road. 

Learn from the experts how to make your home the best it 

can be by attending the many FREE classes and workshops.  

Seminar topics include home renovation financing, plumbing 

repairs, home gardening, green remodeling, aging in place, 

and downsizing.  There will even be a landlord seminar for 

small landlords and a first-time home sellers workshop. 

Enjoy more than 60 exhibitors who will talk with you one on one.   

Admission and parking are FREE, but keep in mind there will be limited seating for 
classes on a first come basis.  For more information, please go to 

www.arlingtonhomeshow.org or call 703-228-3765. 

County Announces 2019 Paving Plans 
Arlington County has announced its plans for street paving for 2019, and while no 

streets in the Glen are affected, several others in Fairlington are. 

As you can see in the map to the left, S. Utah Street 

next to the Fairlington Community Center, identified in 

red, will be milled, paved, and re-striped this year.  And 

several streets in North Fairlington will be as well. 

The County typically mills the top inch and a half to two 

inches of the existing pavement and then applies a hot-

mix asphalt to resurface older, deteriorated streets.  

Their paving program runs from March to mid October.  

A notice letter will be mailed to all residents included in 

the paving project map about four to six weeks in ad-

vance of the start of the annual paving operation.  Addi-

tionally, door hangers will be distributed to affected resi-

dents with more specific information 48 hours prior to 

the paving of their street.  

If you have any questions or concerns, please direct them to Arlington County by con-

tacting Francis Soulamany at 703-228-7822 or Reza Hafezi at 703-228-7823. 

For more details, please visit https://transportation.arlingtonva.us/streets/street-

maintenance/. 
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Fairlington Glen Contact List (April 2019) 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS:  Meets second Tuesday of the month   

President  Charlie Robbins  3534 S. Stafford   703-907-9842 cbrobbins63@gmail.com 

Vice President Bill Layer   4110 S. 36th   703-933-9197  wlayer@aol.com 

Treasurer                   Maynard Dixon           4316 S. 35th                                 703-379-9786              MaynardDixon@verizon.net 

Secretary                   Jeremy Wiedemann  4172 S. 36th  323-434-3260  jmwiedemann.fairlington.glen@gmail..com 

At Large  TJ Doyle   4134 S. 36th  202-306-5291  tj.doyle.fairlington.glen@gmail.com 

         COURT REPRESENTATIVES GROUP (CRG):   Meets as called  

Chairperson Thora Stanwood (Court 2)  

1 (27 units)  Melissa Woodson 3501 S. Stafford, #A1  202-631-0618 melissawoodson1@gmail.com 

2 (26)  Thora Stanwood 3551 S. Stafford, #A1  703-998-7812 thorastanwood@gmail.com 

3 (27)  Ellen O’Connor 3565A S. Stafford  530-219-0159 eoconnor27474@gmail.com 

4 (23)  Jason Ford  4129 S. 36th  314-495-6525 jkeepgoing@gmail.com 

5 (17)  Florence Ferraro 4118 S. 36th, #B2  703-927-6950 fdferraro1@verizon.net 

6 (24)  Jeremy Wiedemann 4172 S. 36th  323-434-3260 jmwiedemann.fairlington.glen@gmail..com 

7 (16)  Michael Wells 4208 S. 36th  571-429-1018 mike_8453@yahoo.com 

8 (16)  VOLUNTEER NEEDED 

9 (22)  Roxanne Sykes 3513 S. Utah  703-567-4865 roxannesykes@comcast.net 

10 (25)  Carol Goodloe 4343 S. 36th  703-379-7260 cagoodloe@comcast.net 

11 (22)  Bob Patrician 4229 S. 36th  703-379-5379 bob1.patrician@gmail.com 

12 (22)  Robert Wilson 3576 S. Stafford  703-578-4972 tunaan@verizon.net 

13 (23)  Charlie Robbins 3534 S. Stafford  703-907-9842 cbrobbins63@gmail.com                  

14 (14)  Ellen McDermott 4206 S. 35th  703-575-7864 ellenmcdermott@yahoo.com   

15 (36)  Mike Hahn 4270 S. 35th, #A2  703-578-3138 mhahn10262@cs.com 

16 (12)  Maynard Dixon 4316 S. 35th  703-379-9786 maynarddixon@verizon.net 

Other Coordinators and Committee Chairs:       

Archivist  Maynard Dixon 4316 S. 35th  703-379-9786 maynarddixon@verizon.net 

Basketball                   Patrick Murray 4144 S. 36th  703-931-7178 pgmurray@att.net 

Finance  Maynard Dixon           4316 S. 35th                                 703-379-9786              maynarddixon@verizon.net 

Glen Echo  Jay Yianilos 3570 S. Stafford, #B1  703-888-1826 jasonyianilos@yahoo.com.            

Landscape                   Zack Parsons      glenlandscaping@gmail.com  

Pool   Monica Wiedemann 4172 S. 36th  805-807-9237 msovero@yahoo.com 

Tennis  Will Smith  3525 S Utah  703-578-1076 willregina@verizon.net                    

Variance  Greg Lukmire 4234 S 35th   703-578-4844 glukmire@verizon.net 

Yahoo  Alison Trimble 4280 S 35th  703-931-7096 alisont@comcast.net  

On-Site Staff María Castro and Nelson Ordoñez                   703-820-9567              fairlingtonglenstaff@hotmail.com  

Property Manager Candace Lewis, Cardinal Management Agent                 703-565-5244             c.lewis@cardinalmanagementgroup.com 

 

EMERGENCY  NUMBER   (after business hours and on weekends and holidays)  866-370-2989 

NOTE:  The Glen does not retain contractors for, or allow staff to undertake, repairs that are a co-owner responsibility under its Bylaws (such 

as sink back ups), absent emergency where the co-owner is unable to act (disabled, out-of-town, etc.). 
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April 2019 

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

 1 2 3 4 5 

Fairlington 

5K Auction 

6-8pm 

6 

Bulk Trash 

Pick Up 

7 8 9 

Board 

Meets - 

6:30p/FCC 

10 11 

Landscape 

Meeting - 

7:15p/FCC 

12 13 

14 15 16 17 18 19 20 

21 22 23 24 25 26 27 

 

28 29 

Court Reps 

Meeting - 

7:00p/FCC 

30     
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May 2019 

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

   1 2 3 4 

Bulk Trash 

Pick Up 

5 

 

Fairlington 

Farmers Mar-

ket Opens  

6 7 8 9 

Landscape 

Meeting - 

7:15p/FCC 

10 11 

12 13 14 

Board 

Meets - 

6:30p/FCC 

15 16 17 18 

19 20 21 22 23 24 25 

Pool Open 

10am-8pm 

 

26 

Pool Open 

10am-8pm 

27 

 

Pool Open 

10am-8pm 

28 

Pool Open 

Noon-8pm 

29 

Pool Open 

Noon-8pm 

30 

Pool Open 

Noon-8pm 

31 

Pool Open 

Noon-8pm 

 


